
 

 

 
 
 

 

Our Ref:  IR/sg 
 
6 February  2014 
 

 

Rt Hon Damian Green MP 
Minister of State for Policing and Criminal Justice 
Home Office 
2 Marsham Street 
London SW1P 4DF 
 
 
Dear Minister, 
 
POLICE PENSION CONTRIBUTION RATES 
 
I write in response to your letter of 3 January 2014 to John Randall, Independent 
Chair of the Police Negotiating Board (PNB), enclosing your proposal for new 
member contribution rates with effect from 1 April 2014. This response is on behalf 
of the Staff Side of the PNB. 
 
Introduction 
Staff Side is extremely disappointed that the Government considers it necessary to 
implement a third year of contribution rate increases for police pension scheme 
members and this is compounded by the fact that the proposed rate of increases is 
higher than originally mooted in 2011. Any increase to the already extremely high 
contribution rates raises serious questions of fairness and affordability for our 
members which, in turn, may have various negative consequences. 
 
Further, you will be aware that police officers, unlike other public service workers, 
are unable to take industrial action and do not have recourse to arbitration on 
pensions’ matters. We ask that these restrictions are fully taken into account when 
considering our concerns on this matter. 
 
Fairness  
The PNB still does not have an up-to-date actuarial valuation of the police pension 
schemes and therefore any proposed contribution rate increases cannot be based 
on scheme costs. Instead, they are an unjustifiable, arbitrary levy on our members. 
 
We acknowledge that Lord Hutton sought to achieve fairness between the taxpayer 
and public service pension scheme members. However, we would reiterate that this 
cannot be achieved without knowing the true cost of the police pension schemes as 
determined by an actuarial valuation. 
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Affordability  
The proposed increase to contribution rates must be seen within the context of 
recent policies which have had a detrimental impact on the salary of police officers, 
such as: 
 

 The lower starting salary for new entrants;  

 The incremental progression freeze; 

 A two year pay freeze followed by the Government’s policy of public sector 

pay restraint; and 

 The phasing out of Competence-Related Threshold Payments. 

 
There are also external factors which (or which will soon) further reduce the take-
home pay of our members. These include:    
 

 The cost of living (taken as either CPI or RPI) running at a higher rate than 

earnings; 

 The reduction of the Annual Allowance from £50,000 to £40,000, which will 

inevitably capture more police officers. Regrettably Police Pension Scheme 

(PPS) 1987 members are already disproportionately affected by the Annual 

Allowance due to the scheme’s double accrual feature; 

 The new child benefit restrictions; and 

 The end of contracting-out of the State Second Pension in April 2016 (rather 

than April 2017 as originally envisaged), which will see members paying 

higher national insurance contributions. 

 
Police officers already pay one of the highest contribution rates in the public and 
private sectors. New entrant members, it is suggested, will pay 11% in contributions 
at a time when their starting salary has been cut.  
 
The majority of our members currently pay 13.5% and it is proposed that this amount 
increase to 14.25% at a time when CPI is 2%, RPI is 2.7% and the Government’s 
public sector pay policy states that police officer salaries cannot rise beyond 1% this 
year.  
 
Under this proposal senior officers, who contribute more to the schemes due to their 
higher salaries, will be expected to pay 15.05% in pension contributions. When the 
reduction to the Annual Allowance and the Lifetime Allowance tax charges are also 
taken into account we will see senior officers paying more in pension contributions 
as well as more in pensions-related taxation.  
 
All of these factors have unavoidable implications for member affordability and their 
cumulative impact may well mean that members cannot additionally afford the 
revised contribution rates. If this is the case, members’ only option will be to opt out 
of their pension scheme. This could have serious implications for the financial 
viability of the police pension schemes. 
 
With regard to scheme affordability, it should be remembered that the introduction of 
the New Police Pension Scheme in 2006 made the provision of police pensions 
cheaper and sustainable, and it is clear that combined Police Pension Scheme 
(PPS) and New Police Pension Scheme (NPPS) costs are decreasing.  
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Moreover, the change to CPI from RPI for uprating public service pensions in 
payment has provided a saving for the Government. As an example, public service 
pensions in payment are to be increased this April by 2.7% (CPI as at September 
2013), rather than by 3.2% (RPI as at September 2013).  
 
Opt-outs 
Although Home Office analysis suggests that the rate of opt-outs remains low, it 
must be recognised that any further increases from 1 April 2014, combined with 
lower take-home pay as described above, could exacerbate the problem. This issue 
must continue to be kept under review to meet the stated objective of maximum 
participation, whilst also ensuring the financial stability of the schemes.  
 
Impact on Promotion 
Staff Side remains concerned that the increase to contribution rates could also have 
serious implications for the willingness of officers to seek promotion to the higher 
ranks, particularly when combined with the forthcoming reduction to both the Annual 
Allowance and Lifetime Allowance. In our response to the 2013 contribution rate 
consultation we asked that the Home Office keep this issue under review and we 
would welcome an update. 
 
Equality Issues 
Staff Side would welcome sight of the Equality Impact Assessment which 
accompanies the policy of increasing member contribution rates with effect from  
1 April 2014. 
 
We remain concerned in particular with the fact that part-time officers’ contribution 
rates are based on their Full-time Equivalent salary, despite the fact that many 
officers’ actual salary would put them below the Government’s lower limit of £15,000. 
 
Future contribution rates 
We understand that the question of member contribution rates from 1 April 2015 is 
an outstanding issue in the context of discussions on the Police Pension Scheme 
2015. However, as explained in our letter to Joe Whittle of 21 January 2014, we are 
concerned about any potential “cross-subsidy” element of these proposed 
contribution rate increases.  
 
This is because from 1 April 2015 the overwhelming majority, if not all, NPPS 
members who are protected from these increases will move to the Police Pension 
Scheme 2015. However, a significant proportion of members who it is proposed are 
subject to the additional increases will remain in the PPS or NPPS – either 
permanently or during a period of tapering protection. Any cross-subsidy element of 
the additional increase (to compensate for the protection of those NPPS members in 
tier 1) would seem to cease to be relevant on 1 April 2015.  We would welcome your 
response on this point. 
 
Police Pension (Amendment) Regulations 2014 
Without prejudice to the above concerns, we have no comments on the draft 
regulations. 
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Conclusion 
Staff Side welcomes the opportunity to comment on proposed increases to member 
contribution rates. However, we continue to have serious reservations about the 
reason for the increases and their potential detrimental impact on both members and 
the police pension schemes themselves. 
 
I look forward to receiving your response. 
 
Yours sincerely 

 
 
IAN RENNIE 
STAFF SIDE SECRETARY 
 
 
  
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
Please reply to the Staff Side Secretary  
 


